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1. Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 9:10 AM 

2. Roll Call

Present were: Coby Livingstone, Urja Lansing, Christine Hall, Paula Seanez, Lucy Birbiglia, Peggy Chong, and Lila Martinez.

Staff attending included: Greg Trapp, Jim Salas, Kelly Burma, and Trish Adams taking minutes.

3. Introduction of Guests

Mr. Trapp introduced Adelmo Vigil as the President of the New Mexico Chapter of the National Federation of the Blind. Mr. Trapp also introduced Joe Cordova as the incoming Director of the Division of Vocational Rehabilitation and past Director of the vocational rehabilitation agencies in Hawaii and Oklahoma, as a past Regional Commissioner with the Rehabilitation Services Administration, and past Deputy Director of the New Mexico Commission for the Blind. Mr. O'Brien introduced Candace Connally of Disability Rights New Mexico who was sitting in for Bernadine Chavez who was unable to attend.

4. Approval of Agenda

Christine Hall moved to approve the tentative agenda and Urja Lansing seconded the motion. A vote was taken and the agenda was unanimously approved. 

5. Approval of minutes of Special Meeting of February 22, 2016

Peggy Chong moved to approve the minutes and Urja Lansing seconded the motion. The minutes were amended to note that Peggy Chong    attended the February 22 meeting.  A vote was taken and the minutes were unanimously approved.

6. Chairman’s Report, Tom O’Brien

Mr. O'Brien reported that he has been observing the Albuquerque Students Transition to Employment Program for the last two days. He said that he observed a robust program that takes into account the individual needs of each participant and considers their goals and aspirations. Mr. O'Brien said the program is structured to provide frequent one on one instruction. He also said that a home management instructor has been added to the program and she has been a very positive addition. Mr. O'Brien talked about plans for field trips that will challenge the students, teach them new skills, and instill confidence in them and said one trip will be for a watersport trip at Cochiti Lake.

Mr. O'Brien said that the Council has discussed the issues that are faced when teaching students with multiple disabilities and he is happy to report that the Program is providing challenging training to every student including those with cognitive and motor skill issues. He said that the instruction Kelly Burma designed allows the instructors to tailor training to specific circumstances.

Mr. O'Brien said that he looks forward to more days observing and supporting the Students Transition to Employment Program. He said that witnessing the accomplishments and growth of the students is re-invigorating for him and puts more into context what the Council does for the agency. He said that he wants the Council to make sure that the Students Transition to Employment Program and all of the programs of the agency remain focused on the consumers.

7. Client Assistance Program Report, Bernadine Chavez

Ms. Connally reported that they received six calls about the Commission in the last quarter. She said that two of the calls were inquiries about the application and eligibility process, one call was about denial of services because of ineligibility and was referred to NMDVR. She said that they receive one call requesting information on the Orientation Center and two calls about service delays which the agency staff is working to resolve.

Ms. Connally also said that they would like to hear about any problems with voter registration or negative voting experiences. She also reported that they are currently going through their priority setting process and will have surveys available on their website for public input. She said that people could also call the office for help with completing the survey or to have one mailed to them.

Ms. Connally said that they have an intern in their office who is in the Students in Transition to Employment Program and that this is the third year with the same student. She said that he has made significant contributions and that they are very happy to have him back this summer.
Ms. Birbiglia asked how many unresolved cases the program has for New Mexico Commission for the Blind and Ms. Connally did not have that information available.

Ms. Livingstone requested more elaboration on the service delivery issues. 
Mr. Trapp said that they work to avoid delays in providing services and  he thought the delays were the exceptions. Mr. Trapp said he thought that any delays are due to the fact that the agency is currently down three Vocational Rehabilitation counselors. Mr. Trapp asked Mr. Salas to update the Council on the status of hiring replacement counselors.

  Mr. Salas  said that the reason the agency is down 3 vocational rehabilitation  counselors is because of retirement and  promotion. He said that they are working to fill the vacancies and are currently conducting reference checks to hire one counselor. He also said that the agency requested permission to reclassify one of the counselor positions to a supervisory position and approval from the Governor’s Office was received just last week.

Ms. Livingstone asked about funds for contracting services in the Vocational Rehabilitation program to help fill the gaps caused by vacancies. 
Mr. Trapp responded that he has considered ways to bring in temporary counselors, but budget and funding are an issue. In addition, Vocational Rehabilitation counselors are normally required to attend the Orientation Center prior to working with consumers and when hiring temporary staff there is a point of diminishing returns based on the efforts required to train temporary counselors and the benefits produced by having temporary staff.

Mr. Cordova asked if the Commission considers Order of Selection in the case of counselor vacancies and the resulting service delays. Mr. Trapp responded that he did not think it was needed because the caseloads are still being appropriately maintained and the vacancies are in the process of being filled, and because the delays that have taken place are isolated and not a systemic problem.

8. Section 121 Report, Paula Seanez

Ms. Seanez provided an update on the tribal 121 VR programs.  She said that there are 85 tribal VR programs in the country and that three are in New Mexico. She said that   Laguna applied last year and were funded for 5 years beginning October 1, 2015.  The Navajo Vocational Rehabilitation program was not funded last year.  

Ms. Seanez reported that the Navajo and the Jemez Vocational Rehabilitation programs   submitted their grant applications in April of this year and according to the Rehabilitation Services Administration will be notified by June 30, 2016.  She thanked the Commission for the Blind for their letter of support that was included their grant proposal. 

Ms. Seanez said that as the 121 representative, she will continue to follow up with Anthony Riley and Rebecca Holland directors of the Laguna and Jemez VR programs prior to SRC meetings to obtain input from their programs.

9. Director’s Report, Greg Trapp

a. Major Trends and Developments, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp introduced Krista Mireles as Newsline Coordinator and asked her to give her Newsline report, saying she needed to leave soon.  Ms. Mireles said that the Alibi Weekly and New Mexico Magazine have been recently added. Ms. Mireles reported that the National Federation of the Blind National Newsline is working well. She said that she continues to meet with organizations and that Peggy Chong has attended some of these with her.

Mr. Trapp said that he was remiss in his earlier introduction of Adelmo Vigil in that he failed to mention that Mr. Vigil was a past Deputy Director with the Commission for the Blind and prior Director of the Orientation Center in Alamogordo. Adelmo Vigil said that he participated in a conference call with Dr. Edward Bell and that he was very impressed with the content on Structured Discovery. He said that the more training that can be provided to the staff that works with the Students Transition to Employment Program the better the outcomes will be for the students. He also mentioned that the National Federation of the Blind National Convention will take place in early July in Orlando, Florida.

Mr. Trapp reported that the agency is in the busiest time of the year as they are working on multiple fiscal years, working on contracts, and working on federal reports that are due. He said that he made an adjustment to the order of the items on the agenda by placing the Administration, Finance, and HR report prior to other agenda items that are informed by the Administration, Finance and HR report, saying that he thought it would be a more efficient way to present the information..

Mr. Trapp said that administering the agency has changed with the advent of technology and that they must sometimes respond immediately to directives and requests from various entities, and that he has to even monitor his email during SRC meetings as a result. Mr. Trapp said that yesterday they received an email from the Department of Finance and Administration at 4:00 PM requesting information about the agency performance measures, and that the information was due this morning at 9:00 AM. Mr. Trapp had Ms. Adams read his email response describing the performance measures, saying he would like the email added to the minutes.       

Ms. Chong asked why the Commission received this request and said she wondered if there was any connection to DVR or consolidation. Mr. Trapp said he did not think so as  it was a request being made of all agencies. Ms. Chong asked Mr. Trapp if he thought having a blind person as DVR director would make consolidation more likely. Mr. Trapp said that he would fall on his sword to keep that from happening had he applied and been hired as DVR director, and that he was sure that Mr. Cordova would do the same.

Mr. Trapp spoke about the state use program in New Mexico, saying that he is a member of the Council and that his service has consumed a great deal of his time. Mr. Trapp said that the state use program in New Mexico is different because the New Mexico State Use Act provides a priority to businesses owned by individuals with disabilities as well as Community Rehabilitation Providers. He said that the State Use Council is currently looking for a new Central Non-Profit Agency to administer the program. He reported that there are about 40 different services that  have been approved as being suitable services to be performed by individuals with disabilities.

Mr. Trapp reported that the regulations implementing the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act, or WIOA, are due for release at the end of June. Mr. Trapp said that the agency has interpreted WIOA as allowing for Pre-Employment Transition Services to include students age 14 to 21 in high school or college.

   Mr. Trapp reported that proposed Department of Defense regulations have been issued that could have a negative impact on the Business Enterprise Program and our Randolph Shepherd Act vendors. He said that it is likely that oorganizations such as the National Federation of the Blind  and National Council of State Agencies for the Blind might file suit over the regulations..

Mr. Trapp reported that the State Independent Living Council (SILC) is also meeting today and said that Curtis Chong is the agency representative on the SILC. Mr. Trapp said that the SILC would be approving the State Independent Living Plan and that he would at some point have to take time from the Council meeting to sign the plan.  Mr. Trapp said that he and Mr. Chong had provided suggestions for the plan, and that those suggestions are being incorporated in the plan. 
Mr. Trapp said that today was also the end of a pay period, and that time approvals are due today. He mentioned that Kelly Burma was approving her STEP staff times, and asked her to describe the process. Ms. Burma described the process of her employees entering time in SHARE and her having to approve those times.

Mr. Trapp asked Kelly Burma to report on the Technology for Children program, and she  said that the $80,000 from the Department of Health was received. She said that the funds will be used primarily for the purchase of video magnifiers and computerized Braille note taking devices. She said that the purchase orders have been issued for the purchases. She said that the video magnification devices typically are not covered by medical insurance so the Technology for Children program can be used to fill that need. Ms. Burma said that there are many different types of devices that are not available through the schools or as durable medical equipment.

b. Administration, Finance, and HR, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said he was reporting for Monica Maestas who is attending training on SmartSheet a spreadsheet data base program that is a very accessible and powerful tool. 
Mr. Trapp said that he sent out a written report describing HR actions. He said that Amy Stout has left her position as the agency CFO for another position and thanked her for her work. He said that it unfortunately leaves the Santa Fe office short staffed during a very busy time of year. Mr. Trapp reported that the agency requested permission from the Governor’s office to hire a replacement for the position. Mr. Trapp said that by statute he is the Chief Financial Officer until a new CFO is approved by DFA.  Mr. Trapp said that Ms. Maestas has been approved as Chief Financial Officer for Fiscal Year 2017.
Mr. Trapp said that the current fiscal year ends on June 30, and that the Santa Fe staff is busy with budget adjustment requests, reports, and year end closing. Mr. Trapp said  that Santa Fe is very busy working on completing and submitting contracts with Alliance, Legal Aid, UNM Emergency Eye Care, and for the annual audit. He said that the A-133 audit will begin in July. 
Mr. Trapp talked about the impact of the Pre-Employment Transition Services 15 percent reservation under the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act. Mr. Trapp said the reservation essentially means that the agency has had about an 8 to 10% reduction in federal Vocational Rehabilitation funds because those funds are no longer available for activities that would normally have been covered by vocational rehabilitation funds. Mr. Trapp asked Mr. Salas to describe further the PETS requirement and reservation, and Mr. Salas described the amount of the reservation and the types of services covered.
c. Vocational Rehabilitation, Jim Salas

Mr. Salas reported they are working to fill the vacant counselor positions and have conducted interviews. He feels they are close to making selections to fill two of the vacancies. Mr. Salas also reported that permission has been received from the Governor’s office to reclassify the third vacancy into a Supervisory position.

Mr. Salas said that Curtis Chong is doing well as the supervisor over technology. He said the technology team has supported the needs for the Students in Transition to Employment Program and for Vocational Rehabilitation consumers attending summer classes. Mr. Salas also said that there is a temporary employee in the Technology Unit until the vacancy left by the departure of Sylvia Yasa can be filled.

Mr. Salas reported that they are recruiting to fill the administrative/finance assistant position for the Business Enterprise Program and that the posting closes on June 22. He said they hope to conduct interviews soon. Mr. Salas thanked Eric Dooley in the Santa Fe office and Janet Schupp on the Vocational Rehabilitation team for their assistance while the position has been vacant. Mr. Salas reported that there are a few items that need to be finished in terms of training before the Business Enterprise Program is opened for new vendor applications.

Mr. Salas said that the Students in Transition to Employment Program has seven community placements outside of the Alamogordo and Albuquerque programs. He said that there have been placements at a deli, a library, a university, and a federal government agency. Mr. Salas said that there are approximately 75 consumers in the 14 to 21 age range for the program and 31 of those expressed interest. He said that they will work on modifications to the program next summer in order to appeal to more of the eligible students. He said that he thinks it’s possible to create alternatives for some of the students not interested in a full summer program.

Mr. Salas reported that for State Fiscal Year 2016 they currently have 11 closures in integrated settings, one in self-employment, and one in the Business Enterprise Program for a total of 14. The average wage is $14.36. He said for Federal Fiscal Year 2016, they have 4 closures in integrated settings and one in self-employment with an average wage of $13.04. He said that there are currently 20 consumers in employment status and that they are projecting a total of 23 closures for State Fiscal Year 2016.

Mr. Salas said that job titles for some of the closures have been Equal Employment Opportunity assistant with the federal government, college professor, owner of a clothing store and a day care facility, and a climatology researcher. Mr. Salas said that he will have a list of employers, titles, hours, and wages at the next meeting.

Mr. Salas said that he thought the agency will meet the Pre-Employment Transition Services reserve for the Federal Fiscal Year 2015 budget by the end of September. He said that the agency will need to spend the Federal Fiscal Year 2016 Pre-Employment Transition Services 15 percent reserve budget during Federal Fiscal Year 2017.

d. Orientation Center, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp asked to delay this report until 1:30 when Lucy Alexander will be available by telephone.

e. Independent Living, Virginia Murphy

Mr. Trapp reported for Ms. Murphy who was in Las cruces. He said that Independent Living is fully staffed at this time and that the program is currently serving 290 consumers with open cases. He said that it is expected that over 400 individuals will be served over the course of the year. Mr. Trapp said that Independent Living is still distributing the SmartLux video magnifiers and that the agency has purchased the Blaze ET to fill the need of those who cannot benefit from the video magnifier.

Mr. Trapp expressed concern about the 15 percent Pre-Employment Transition Services reserve. He said that the Vocational Rehabilitation program typically doesn’t interfere with what the school systems do, however, the Vocational Rehabilitation program is looking at enhanced summer training for students that has not been provided in the past. He said that there is a potential for increased coordination with the schools to provide services in a supportive fashion if possible.

Mr. Trapp reiterated that he concurs with Mr. Salas in thinking that the agency will be able to meet the 15 percent Pre-Employment Transition Services requirement for spending of Federal Fiscal Year 2015 funds which is approximately $675,000.

10. Unfinished Business

a. Update on HB 205 and Agency Structure, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp summarized HB 205, and  said that he expects that HB 205 will be reintroduced in the next session of the state legislature. He said he intends to work with those supporting the bill to make sure that it does not negatively impact the Commission for the Blind.

b. Update on Status of Commission Portion of Combined Plan, Greg Trapp and Jim Salas

Mr. Trapp asked Mr. Salas to give the report. Mr. Salas said that the agency portion of the Combined State Plan was submitted on time. He said that the Rehabilitation Services Administration approve the plan with a few minor fixes and that the next step will be the Federal Department of Labor review of the entire Combined State Plan.

At 1:30 PM Lucy Alexander joined the meeting by telephone. Ms. Alexander reported that there are six participants in the Alamogordo Students in Transition to Employment Program this summer. She said that two students dropped out at the last minute. Ms. Alexander said that the focus is on preparing the students to attend college. 

Ms. Alexander said that the adult program will restart for Fall on August 7.

Mr. Trapp summarized the apartment project saying that the Commission had been donated land next to the Orientation Center and that they were working on building an apartment facility. Mr. Trapp said that they originally sought to use federal funds that are available to construct Community Rehabilitation programs, but that they encountered a great deal of resistance from the feds. Mr. Cordova said that they had the same experience in Hawaii and ended up using state funds.  Mr. Trapp asked Ms. Alexander to update the Council on the Apartment project, and she said that they were working to spend bond money that was available, and having meetings on the project.

c. Update on Pre-Employment Transition Services (PETS), Greg Trapp and Jim Salas

Mr. Trapp said that the Rehabilitation Services Administration had issued a Frequently Asked Questions document on PETS, and that they were carefully studying and applying it to each situation. he thought that the PETS issue had been covered during other portions of the meeting.

d. Update on Employer Recognition Awards, Jim Salas 

Mr. Salas said that the Department of Fish and Wildlife and Kirtland Air Force Base were recognized this year and that plaques were presented at the National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico annual convention. He also reported that they were able to present last year’s plaque to Albuquerque Public Schools recently. He said that they were quite surprised that they were being recognized because it is usually APS that is recognizing individuals and organizations.

e. Orientation Center Apartment Update, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp noted that Ms. Alexander addressed this item during her earlier presentation.

f. Wikipedia Update, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp reported that the last update to Wikipedia had included the input from the Council, but that it  was immediately rejected because Wikipedia determined it was too self-promoting. Mr. Trapp said that it seems that Wikipedia did not recognize references coming from the Braille Monitor as being third-party references.

11. New Business

a. Alamogordo STEP Update, Lucy Alexander

Mr. Trapp noted that Ms. Alexander addressed this item earlier during her presentation. 

b. Albuquerque STEP Update, Kelly Burma

Kelly Burma reported that there were 15 students enrolled in the Albuquerque STEP program. Ms. Burma said the program last year was a learning experience and that out of that came a decision to create two separate programs. She talked about the STEP O and STEP T programs and their differences. She said that STEP One was designed to meet the needs of students who need more personalized one-on-one attention. STEP One will be conducted on Monday and Tuesday from 9:00 AM to 2:00 PM.

c. Business Enterprise Program Update, Diana Martinez and Jim Salas

Mr. Salas said that Diana was unable to make the meeting.

d.
Update on Use of Ophthalmologists, Optometrists and Other Health Professionals to Determine Qualifying Visual Impairments, Greg Trapp and Jim Salas

Mr. Trapp and Mr. Salas talked about the effort to address the requirement that determination of eligibility be made based on a report from an ophthalmologist. Mr. Trapp said that Optometrists feel slighted because there have been incidents when they have been mistakenly told that they cannot make a referral to the agency. Mr. Trapp repeated that anyone can make a referral. He said that in terms of eligibility the only person able to make an actual determination of eligibility, by federal law, is a Vocational Rehabilitation Counselor employed by the agency.

Mr. Trapp said that the issue has bounced back and forth and that at one time the agency was told by the Attorney General’s office that the goal could be achieved with a policy or rule change and then told it would require changing the statute. However, at the last meeting of the Board of Commissioners he was told that a rule change will be sufficient. Mr. Trapp said that they will move forward on that basis.

e. Report on FY 15 Audit, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp reported on the Fiscal Year 2015 audit. He said that the Commission has what is called the A-133 or Single Audit. He said that the audit was submitted on time, and that there was only one fiscal finding. Mr. Trapp said that the agency has only had two fiscal findings in the last four years,  and that this was excellent given the fact that the Commission has several different federal grants and must comply with extremely complex federal fiscal rules. The finding was that the agency did not have a policy on allowability of costs under the new Uniform Grant Guidance. He said that the Uniform Grant Guidance allowed for a two year  grace period, but that the Commission needed to adopt a waiver which had not been done. Mr. Trapp said that he believes that the excellent agency audits are because of the strong internal controls that are in place and the good work of the team in Santa Fe.

f. Report on Allowable Cost Policy and Procedure, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp reported that next week the Board of Commissioners will adopt a policy on Allowability of Cost and that the adoption of this policy will resolve the audit finding. Mr. Trapp said that this policy had been sent to the Council members. Mr. Trapp said that he encouraged the Council members to read the policy because it is a good and relatively short description of the Commission’s programs and funding rules. 
g. Report on Submission of Cost Allocation Methodology, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said that the agency is required to have a cost allocation plan to pay for indirect costs. Mr. Trapp said that the agency employees fall under one of four different ways of tracking costs. He said that those who work 100 percent for the vocational rehabilitation grant have a supervisor  certify their time every quarter, saying that this is what Jim and Kelly do for the employees that they supervise. He said that within this group of 100 percent vocational rehabilitation employees are employees who perform Pre-Employment Transition Services activities, and that these employees track their PETS time on a Personnel Activity Report. He said that the third group are employees who work on more than one federal grant, and that these employees must do a Personnel Activity Report that must in tern be approved by a supervisor. Mr. Trapp said  that the final group of employees are those who work in ways that do not allow for the easy tracking of their time, and that these employees are paid for using a Cost Allocation Methodology. Mr. Trapp said that the cost of the building they are in is also paid for using the Cost Allocation Methodology, and is based on how the usage is divided between independent living and vocational rehabilitation. Mr. Trapp said that most agencies submit a Cost Allocation Plan, but that this plan must be resubmitted every year. Instead, the Commission uses a Cost Allocation Methodology, which does not have to be submitted every year. He said that the current Cost Allocation Methodology was submitted and approved in 2011, and that they must now submit a new Cost Allocation Methodology. 

h. Discussion of Exemption from Procurement Code at 13-1-98 AA, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp talked about the agency exemption from the procurement code and pointed out that the letters AA signify that there are 26 exemptions to the code ahead of ours lettered A through Z. He said that the agency exemption is pursuant to Federal law and talked about meeting with the new State Comptroller to explain the need for the exemption. The Comptrollers stance prior to the meeting was that the exemption applied only to the purchase of canes and glasses. Mr. Trapp said that he wrote the language of the exemption, and that they were able to get it reinstated by pointing out that it conflicted with federal laws that require that the Commission adopt flexible methods for procuring products and services, and that also did not allow delegation of funding decisions . it came down to having a stamp created that Monica Maestas has to stamp on documents saying the exemption is appropriate and then sign.

12. Council Open Discussion

Lucy Birbiglia said that she would appreciate having a clear overview of how the agency works including an organizational chart. In response Mr. Trapp said that he thinks that the brochure that was distributed this week addresses the organization of the agency, as well as the policy on the allowability of costs.

group outside of posted meetings. 
Ms. Birbiglia asked if it would be possible to create a Listserv for the Council members to post. Mr. Trapp said that the Open Meetings Act prohibits Council members from meeting or communicating about agency business if a quorum might be created. Mr. Trapp said that discussions on a listserv might constitute a virtual or rolling quorum which could violate the Open Meetings Act.

13. Audience Comments 

There were no audience comments.

14. Date and Location of Next Meeting

The next meeting was scheduled in Alamogordo for September 20 and 21. Council members will depart from the Albuquerque office the morning of the 20th. The Council will meet the afternoon of the 20th and the morning of the 21st. 

15. Adjourn

Mr. O'Brien adjourned the meeting at approximately 4:15 PM.

_____________________________

Tom O’Brien

Chair

Attachment

From: Trapp, Greg, CFB 
Sent: Thursday, June 16, 2016 11:29 PM
To: Maestas, Monica, CFB; Salas, James, CFB
Cc: Adams, Patricia, CFB; Burma, Kelly, CFB
Subject: RE: Performance Measures

Why is this measure meaningful to the public, your agency, and the executive administration?

Measure 1: Average hourly wage for the blind or visually impaired person

The public benefits from the presence of trained and qualified employees who help retain and attract businesses to New Mexico. For members of the public who are also blind and receiving services from the Commission, a higher salary also translates into the ability to exit from Medicaid and state welfare programs and become taxpayers. When Commission clients go off of Social Security Disability Insurance (SSDI) and Supplemental Security Income (SSI) benefits, the Commission can generate significant program income, greatly leveraging available state General Fund dollars. This helps reduce the amount of General fund that the Executive must spend to meet the needs of the citizens of New Mexico.   

Measure 2: Number of quality employment opportunities obtained for agency's blind or visually impaired clients

The cost of maintaining just two blind person on SSDI and SSI and out of the workforce costs the government significantly more than the total amount of General Fund annually received by the Commission. By providing blind persons with increased numbers of quality employment opportunities, the number of blind persons that go off of SSDI and SSI benefits is likewise increased. This reduces reliance on programs such as Medicaid. This benefits the public by reducing taxes, it benefits the Commission by increasing program income, and it benefits the 
Executive by reducing the costs of state programs such as Medicaid.  

Measure 3: Number of blind or visually impaired clients trained in the skills of blindness to enable them to live independently in their homes and communities.

By providing blind persons with blindness skills training, the number of blind persons able to participate in the workforce is increased; more businesses are able to retain and hire skilled blind employees;  the number of blind persons successfully employed is increased; the number of blind seniors needing to live in Medicaid-supported nursing facilities is decreased; the number of blind seniors able to care for sick and elderly spouses is increased thereby decreasing the number of persons needing to stay in Medicaid-sponsored nursing facilities;    the number of blind spouses, partners, and grandparents able to care for children and thereby allowing another family member to participate in the workforce is increased; and the number of blind persons able to volunteer and serve their communities is increased. This all saves the public money and enhances the quality of life throughout all phases of society; the Commission is better able to fulfill its mandate and generate greater amounts of program income; and the Executive is able to reduce spending on social service programs.    

Measure 4: Percent of clients who rely on their own earnings exiting from vocational rehabilitation services.

This performance measure demonstrates the effectiveness of Commission services in our ability to take a low-income blind client and transform that person into an individual  who  enters the workforce earning wages that averages about twice the prevailing minimum wage. The Commission’s services lift blind persons out of poverty, and in doing so benefits entire family units.  This again benefits the public by saving taxpayer money and enhances the quality of life throughout all phases of society; the Commission is better able to fulfill its mandate and generate greater amounts of program income; and the Executive is able to reduce spending on social service programs.    
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